PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP MEETING

TUESDAY 10th SEPTEMBER 2013
Present:
Mr GS


Mrs IB


Mr TF


Mrs JA


Mr AA


Mrs PK



Mrs JH


Mr ID



Mrs DB



Ms JH



Ms CP


Mr FJ


Mrs PH



Mrs ML


Mrs KS


Mrs Jenny MaGuire (HealthWatch Wigan)


Mrs JP (Chair)



Lorna Prescott (Minutes)

Apologies:
Mrs PD


Mr PB



Mrs AM


Mr TW


Mrs BW
1. Agree Minutes of Last Meeting

Mrs JP asked all present to agree the minutes of the last meeting.  All present agreed they were a true account of the meeting.

Action Points From Last Meeting
Action Point:
PPG members to meet at 6.30pm to undertake short Nordic walk.  




Attendees went for a short walk with Tracy prior to the meeting.

Action Point:
Lorna invited Doreen Hounslea from Healthwatch to next PPG meeting.  




(Completed).
2. Healthwatch Wigan Update - Speaker
Mrs JP introduced Jenny MaGuire from Healthwatch Wigan. Jenny provided all present with a handout which is a working document and said that this showed their future plans for the coming 12-24 months.
Jenny said that Healthwatch Wigan has 12 trustees who are all volunteers, a company secretary and lead public engagement officer.

Jenny informed everyone that the 12-24 month plan covers areas that need improving the quickest and this is evidence based.

Jenny then went throught the plan with the group as follows:

Young Healthwatch

Healthwatch Wigan want to develop a Youth Healthwatch as there are significant inequalities in Wigan regarding teenage pregnancies, alcohol, bullying, education, employment etc.  Initially the project is for those aged 14-18 but will be opened up to a wider age range in the near future.  They are currently collecting information from youth workers, community youth organization etc to assist this project.

Young volunteers are being sought to participate and Healthwatch Wigan will be supporting them by providing a 2-day course for them to attend to provide them with the necessary skills.

Mr ID asked if there were any particular areas of bullying and Jenny said that the main issue was around learning difficulties.

Mrs JH asked if they’d targeted schools/colleges and Jenny confirmed they had.

Lorna asked if they’d be promoting the PPGs as we all seem to struggle to get younger members and we’re very keen to find new ways of addressing this.  Jenny said they would be encouraging their young members to join a PPG.

Jenny asked that if any PPG members knew any young people who may be interested could they ask them to get in touch with her.
Neighbourhood Healthwatch
Jenny said that they are keen to promote community working with Neighbourhood Healthwatch.  Lorna said that this was an item for discussion on today’s agenda and the PPG members have been given a handout regarding this which asks for volunteers to help in their communities, examples provided are:

· Giving an elderly neighbour a lift to and from hospital or to a doctors appointment

· Carrying out minor DIY tasks such as hanging a mirror, changing light bulbs etc

· Collecting prescriptions and picking up groceries for a neighbour in bad weather

· Listening to and supporting a member of the community following a bereavement

· Enabling a full time carer to enjoy a short break by sitting with their loved one for a couple of hours

· Assisting a lady with sewing who was unable to continue doing it herself due to deteriorating arthritis

· Setting up a internet café in the community for all those without access and having volunteers willing to assist those with limited or no computer skills

A discussion ensued around how things have changed over the years, in the past street parties were undertaken and there was a real sense of community and closeness to neighbours but there has been a shift away from this with modern living/busy lifestyles. Mr FJ said that with the influx of non-british individuals the sense of community has been lost.  Mr ID stated that Social Trends have recently produced a report which shows that the UK is still predominately UK White British.
Jenny said that the police, fire service, council, CCG and some Hospital Trusts are keen to be involved with this project.

Mrs JH said that in past years the old people’s bungalows near Rosebridge School had an agreement in place with the schools whereby if an elderly person was unwell during the night they would place a card in the window of their bungalow, a school child would see this and report it to the school who would then action it.  A discussion ensued around this.
Jenny said they were very keen to hear stories like this and would ask that if anyone else has any success stories, problems experienced, suggestions or would like to be involved in this can they please contact her. 
Establishing a Stakeholder Board

This is led by the people of Wigan and groups already established will be part of it.  By working together with other groups it becomes easier to challenge the way things are done to make improvements.

New Structures of Community Engagement

This would involved creating a ‘directory’ of groups, organizations, services etc ie. a network of networks.  This will be useful as a way of signposting and also very useful when opinion/feedback is required for a specific area/service/group etc. 
Enter and View

Jenny said that this is a continuation of what the LiNK undertook in that they can, for example, enter A&E as a lay member but this is not classed as an inspection.  The individual may view what is going on around them in A&E ie. signage not appropriate, its cold etc.
A discussion ensued on the recent inspection of nursing homes and Mrs ML said that once notification is received action needs to be taken swiftly.  Jenny agreed and said in these instances they would contact the CQC to inspect, they wouldn’t wait to arrange an ‘enter and view’.

Jenny said that volunteers were sought to undertake enter and view and DRB checks would need to be carried on those participants.  In addition, she stated that it was noted that not enough feedback had previously being received following inspections and this is one of the things being addressed.

Public Health Outcomes

Jenny said a Policy and Development worker is to be appointed by Healthwatch Wigan to undertake government, CCG policies etc so that they have a clear understanding of what policies are in place and these can be challenged when they are not complied with.

Health & Wellbeing Joint W/P

Jenny said that Healthwatch Wigan has a seat on the board and is working with them on Healthier Together.
CE Leadership Projects

This project requires volunteers to support individuals signposting people to the correct service, organisatione etc for example manning a line at the Healthwatch Wigan or alternative venues.  Volunteers are sought for this.

Mental Health

Jenny said that there was very little in the community for mental health patients.  5 Boroughs have been obtaining feedback on their service from carers and patients which will be reviewed.

Learning Disabilities
Jenny said that it has been highlighted that people with learning difficulties do not feel included in larger engagement groups with bullying, hate crime, employment, training being a real issue.  Work is being done in this area.

Additional Future Work

Jenny said that future work will also include, transport, education, employment, housing, welfare reforms with ongoing work on safeguarding.

PPG Forum 

Jenny informed everyone that Healthwatch Wigan has a seat on the PPG forum board. They aim to ensure that patients are fully informed of the decisions the CCG are making.
Volunteer Event

Jenny said that they are holding a McMillan Coffee morning on Friday 27th September 2013 between 11am and 1pm at the Wigan Life Centre, North Building.  Any one interested in volunteering in any capacity can attend to obtain further information.  Alternatively, they can contact Jenny direct at Jenny.maguire@healthwatchwigan.org or 01942 489737.
Questions

Mr ID asked if MPs were involved in Healthwatch Wigan.  Jenny said they were, with Sir Ian McCartney involved in Healthwatch Wigan he has quick access to other MPs and is able to use all the contacts they have.

Mr FJ asked how many professionals Healthwatch Wigan employs.  Jenny said 3, the rest are all volunteers.  Mr FJ asked who would be teaching the volunteers.  Jenny said that all the trustees are volunteers but are all from professional backgrounds and are in a position to offer training/guidance.  In addition, the Trust and CCG will also be providing training.  Mr FJ said that he feels their intentions are good but they are over-stretching themselves and relying too heavily on volunteers to assist them.  In addition, he feels they are covering the cracks left by previous governments.  Jenny said that she is very optimistic and feels positive changes can be made but we won’t know if they possible if we don’t try; they will strive to make improvements for the people of Wigan.
Mr TF asked what age range of volunteers is needed and how much commitment would be involved.  Jenny said that they wanted volunteers across the age groups for a wide variety of things; some people could volunteers to give their opinions in the form of completing a questionnaire while others may want to be more involved by volunteering to help in an office, attend meetings, to do enter and view etc.  The time commitment is very much down to the individual.

Mr GS said that communication is an issue and stated that he’d recently attended the hospital and wanted to make a complaint but the process wasn’t clear and there was no individual to report the matter to whereas if he has a problem with the surgery he knows exactly who to speak to to rectify the matter.  Jenny said she would take this back and suggested information could be placed in libraries, post offices etc.  Mr GS suggested placing issues in the Council’s Newsletter ‘Borough Life’.  Jenny will take this back as a suggestion.

Mrs JP told Jenny that some of the PPG members attended a Healthwatch Wigan event at the DW Stadium and suggested that the ‘health bus’ could go to Marsh Green Shops and other areas to discuss teenage pregnancies, smears etc but no feedback was received following this.  Jenny said she would inquire about this.
Mrs JH said she is involved in a pilot for Alzheimer’s sufferers and their carers in the Scholes/lower Whelley area.  They are soon to have their final meeting and collate all the feedback they’ve received.  She said that at these meetings it was very noticeable that this area of people were not aware of what help was available to them and this needs to be addressed.  
Mrs AA said that it was worrying that there were lots of places closing for people with learning difficulties, indeed the lunchtime club that she runs has seen a number of people with learning difficulties cease attending and she would like to address this and encourage attendance.  Jenny said that a good group to ask for assistance would be People First; they can help to produce leaflets/posters to attract specific patients ie. people with learning difficulties to groups by tailoring material to them.  Jenny added that should any services be closing Healthwatch Wigan will ensure this is made public.
3. Neighbourhood Healthwatch
Lorna said that this point had now been covered by Jenny as part of Healthwatch Wigan’s future plans and asked that if anyone is interested they contact Jenny.
4. Any Other Business

Empathy Training Video – Update

Mrs PK said that following our last PPG meeting Mr ID volunteered to participate in the empathy training video which was filed over a 2-day period.  They’ll shortly be doing the voiceovers for this.

Mrs PK also pointed out that Wrightington Hospital radio is to be re-instated.

Reception

Mrs IB and Mrs ML stated that if patients attend the practice at 8am to book an appointment sometimes the reception staff on the main desk continue to book telephone apts instead of dealing with the patients queuing who also have come in to book apts.  Lorna stated that she would speak to the reception supervisor about this.
Action Point:
Lorna to speak to Reception Supervisor.  (Completed)

Car Parking

Mr TF asked if anything could be done regarding people inappropriately using the car park; patients are sometimes parking on the verges etc and blocking other patients in.  Lorna said that unfortunately the staff could not police the car park, we are reliant on people parking responsibly and being mindful of other users.

Tannoy

Mr FJ asked about the tannoy and if this would be replaced in the future.  Lorna said she hoped it would be changed whenever we move to the new telephone system.  Mr FJ said that the sound can be muffled at times.  Mr TF said that not all GPs give their name when shouting a patient in and there was an incident whereby a GP hadn’t put the handset down correctly and the start of the consultation could be heard.  The receptionist quickly acted and informed the GP of this so no confidential information was heard.  Lorna said she would inform the GPs.
Action Point:
Lorna will remind GPs to speak clearly into the tannoy system.  

(Completed)
Flooring/Disabled Access Doors

Mr TF asked if the practice was still going to have a line for patients to queue at when main reception.  Lorna said that she was in the process of getting the flooring in the practice replaced. All the consultations rooms have now been done and the corridors were due to be done at August bank holiday but the flooring company had to cancel.  This is now going to be re-arranged.  Lorna confirmed that the new floor in main reception will have a line and wording asking patients to ‘queue here’. 

Mr ID asked if the installation of disabled access doors was going ahead.  Lorna confirmed they were but the flooring in main reception had to be changed first.

Inside Out
Mr IS informed the group that there was a TV programme on BBC1 on 7.30pm on Monday 16th September called Inside Out and Royal Albert Edward Infirmary and Wythenshawe Hospital would be featured.
Patient/Public Involvement Opportunities

Lorna said that she had posted out some documents from Matthew Cooper to all PPG members from WBCCG.  This was asking PPG members if they wanted get involved in a number of new initiatives ie. Patient Education programmes for people with type 2 diabetes, Choose Well Campaign/Winter Pressures, Out of Hours, Shared Decision Making, Remote Monitoring and have the opportunity to influence the planning and design of local healthcare services.  Lorna asked if anyone would be interested in getting involved in any of the above.
Mrs PK said she’s already contacted Matthew to express her interest in one of the areas.

Mrs AA said she would like further information on the area of Type 2 Diabetes and asked Lorna to provide Matthew with her email address for him to forward any relevant correspondence to her. 

Action Point:
Lorna to inform Matthew of Mrs AA interest in Type 2 Diabetes and 




provide him with her email address.  (Completed)

PPG Training Event

Lorna informed all present that 2 training event are being held for PPG Members to attend on ‘Running an Effective Patient Participation Group’.  The date, times and venues are:

· Tuesday 24th September 12.30-3.00pm: Wigan Investment Centre

· Tuesday 1st October 5.30-8.00pm: Leigh Sports Village
This is a free session and an opportunity for members of PPGs and practice staff to explore the role that PPGs can play in their practice.  There will be an exchange of ideas on:

· How to recruit new members

· How to run effective meetings

· How local PPGs can make a difference to their practice

Lorna said that if anyone would like to attend they can book a place by ringing Laura Crank on 01942 482447 or emailing her at laura.crank@wiganboroughccg.nhs.uk.
Mrs JP confirmed she would be attending this.

North Wigan Locality Patient Participation Group

Lorna said that she had forwarded everyone an invite from Matthew Cooper to a North Wigan Locality PPG meeting on Tuesday 17th September 2013 at 5.30-7.00pm at Pennygate Medical Centre, Ladies Lane, Hindley, WN2 2QG.  Lorna said that this would compile of PPG members from the 4 practices that make up North Wigan ie. Beech Hill, Standish, Shevington and Pennygate Medical Centres.  Lorna asked if anyone would like to attend.
Mrs JP, Mrs PK and Mrs JH said they would attend.  Lorna said she would let Matthew know.  Mr JP stated that the time is not ideal as trying to get to Hindley at 5.30pm would be very difficult.
Action Point:
Lorna to provide Matthew with attendees names.  (Completed)

PPG Forum Meeting

Lorna said the last PPG forum meeting was held on 15th August.  

The next meeting is now scheduled for Thursday 10th October, 6.00pm – 8.00pm. The venue is still to be confirmed but it could possibly be Wigan Investment Centre.
If anyone is interested in attending please contact Viv Smith (Locality Executive Support Officer Wigan Central) on 01942 482019 or vivienne.smith@wiganboroughccg.nhs.uk.
Date/Time of our Next Practice PPG Meeting

It was agreed our next meeting will take place as follows: 

Date:

Tuesday 12th November 2013 

Time:

7.00pm start with 9.00pm finish
Venue:
Whitley Methodist Church 

(93 Spencer Road, Wigan, WN1 2QR) 

Mrs JA will ensure the doors are open for early arrivals.  Drinks will be available.  

Can members please let Lorna know either via phone on 01942 614306 or email LPrescott@gp-P92010.nhs.uk if you are not able to attend.
